Minutes of the 29th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission

28th August 2003, 10.30am

Card Room, Stephens Green Club, Dublin 2

PRESENT 

Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President) Olive Braiden

Michael Farrell

Jane Liddy

Mervyn Taylor

Martin Collins

William Binchy

Tom O'Higgins

Fionnuala Ni Aohiin

Nuala Kelly

Robert Daly

Staff

Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive)

Gavin McSpadden (General Administrator)

Apologies

Clodach McGrory Suzanne Egan Gerard Quinn Katherine Zappone

Before the meeting commenced the Commission expressed sympathy with the family of the late United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights and all those who died in the recent tragedy in Iraq. The Commission then observed one minute's silence. It was agreed that the President would write a letter of condolence on behalf of the Commission.

1.
Minutes of the 28th Ordinary Meeting of the Commission.

1.1

The Minutes were signed by the President as an accurate record of the 28th Meeting.

2.
Matters Arising from the Minutes

2.1

The Chief Executive informed the meeting that, in relation to paragraph 6.12, she had requested the general administrator to carry out a costing exercise on the proposed autumn meeting in Galway. She informed the Commission that this could cost up to €10,000, depending on a number of factors. It was agreed that the general office would canvas Commissioners as to their availability to attend a Meeting in Galway on the 30th of October 2003, and to revert with a revised costing at the September meeting of the Commission.

3.3

3.4

3.5

3.6

2.2

In relation to the conference on new human rights legislation, which the Commission is co-hosting with the Law Society in October, Michael Farrell reported that Mr. Justice Laws had been nominated to attend in place of Lord Justice Woo If and that in the absence of Judge McLachlan; Judge Rosalie Abello of the Ontario Court of Appeal would speak.

3.
Report of the Chief Executive

3.1

The Chief Executive presented her written report.

3.2

Regarding the recruitment of staff, the Chief Executive indicated that it was expected to re-advertise the position of Administrator (Finance and Human Resources) early in September. She also updated Commissioners on the situation with regard to the representations of an unsuccessful applicant for the position of Senior Caseworker. Commissioner O'Higgins excused himself from the Commission's consideration of this matter. The Chief Executive went over the process employed in respect of recruitment to the Commission's priority positions and outlined what she perceived to be the essence of the representations of the particular applicant. She then described the application of the recruitment process to the applicant and the review of the process and asked for the Commission's instructions. It was decided that the Chief Executive should inform the applicant (i) of the identity of the person who conducted the independent review of the process for the Commission, subject to the consent of this person; (ii) that the Commission was satisfied that there had been no infringement of fair procedures or of the principles of natural and constitutional justice in the case of the applicant; and (iii) that the Commission had nothing to add to the information previously supplied to the applicant in this matter.

Regarding the Section 24 Report, it was agreed that, since the Report had been completed and submitted to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform, the Section 24 Committee was functus officio and would be discontinued. It was further agreed that the President would send a copy of the Report to the Taoiseach with a suggestion that it be circulated to Government Ministers.

Commissioner Liddy requested that she be sent a copy of the reply to the request from the Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights for information regarding conscientious objection to military service.

The Chief Executive informed the meeting that Heads of a Criminal Justice Bill had been referred to the Commission for its comments thereon the previous day by the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform and that she had referred them for preliminary consideration to the Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer.

In view of the tight deadline (8 September 2003) for written submissions on the Education for Persons with Disabilities Bill 2003 to the Joint Oireachtas

Committee on Education and Science, the Chief Executive sought authority for observations to be submitted on behalf of the Commission subject to

3.9

3.10

clearance by the President. This was agreed.

3.7

The Chief Executive drew the Commission's attention to the recently received Strategy Statement of the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform, 2003 - 2005. Specifically she drew Commissions attention to the human rights section of the Statement and in particular to the performance indicator wherein the Department of Justice claims to have responsibility for recruiting the Commission's administrative staff and the acquiring of permanent premises for the Commission. It was agreed that the Chief Executive would write to the Secretary General of the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform expressing concern at this misrepresentation of the respective roles of the Commission and the Department and asking that the Department indicate to the Commission what it intended to do to rectify this misrepresentation.

3.8

The Chief Executive informed the meeting that the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform has been in the process of drawing up estimates for the year 2004. She noted that the amount set aside for the Commission for 2004 in the Department's Strategy Statement was €1,816,000. She informed the meeting that the Department had been reminded that the Commission had sought €2,211,314. Since the estimates were to be finalised by the Department by the 1st of September, it was agreed that the President would send a letter in line with the discussion at the meeting to the Minister for Justice, copy to the Secretary General of the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform.

The Chief Executive drew the Commission's attention to the following events, which the Commission had been invited to attend.

(i)

A conference being hosted by the Irish Centre for Human Rights in Galway on the 1st and 2nd of September.

A conference being hosted by the Council of Europe in Strasbourg on the 30th and 31st of October in relation to the Framework Convention for the Protection of National Minorities.

A conference being hosted by Front Line in Dublin Castle on the 10th & 11th of September in Dublin Castle.

(ii)

(iii)

She also drew the Commission's attention to the following events.

(i)

An immigration seminar hosted by T. Lyons & Co. Solicitors, which is to be held on the 18th of September 2003.

(ii)

As part of National Literacy Awareness Week the Bar Council are holding a conference on the 27th of October entitled "Low Literacy Levels - A Barrier to Law".

The Chief Executive informed the meeting that further information on the above could be obtained from the general office.

The Chief Executive informed the meeting of an offer received from LBV Television to partake in an advertising campaign using a large television screen in the St. Stephens Green Shopping Centre. The Chief Executive said

5.
5.1

5.2

5.3

5.4

she was not recommending this to the Commission for a number of reasons but suggested that, in the future, the Commission might consider whether a short promotional video might be produced.

It was agreed that the Commission would not accept the present offer but would revisit the whole issue at a later stage.

4.
Matters for Mention by the President

4.1

The President congratulated Olive Braiden on her appointment as Chairperson of the Arts Council.

4.2

The President informed the meeting that he was positive and enthused about the work of the Commission and that he was impressed by the quality and attitude of staff and that the Chief Executive should be congratulated on this.

4.3

It was agreed that an executive summary would be included in the Annual Report. The President sought directions as to the period to be covered by the first Report; and it was agreed that the report submitted would cover the period from start up through to the 31st of December 2002.

Reports from Committees

(i)

Racism Committee

Michael Farrell reported that there had been no meeting of the Committee. He informed the meeting that the CERD document was with the printers and that the plan was to launch the paper at the Joint Committee of Representatives meeting on the 18th of September.

He also informed the meeting that the Department of Justice, Equality and Law Reform had expressed an interest in meeting with the Commission and the Equality Authority in relation to the draft government report on CERD.

Nuala Kelly informed the meeting that the Migration Policy Group of the NCCRI were doing a preliminary exercise in drawing together international instruments on migration and how they relate to the Government's proposed Bill on Work Permits and that they had indicated that they would appreciate it if the Human Rights Commission could assist in this undertaking. The Chief Executive informed the meeting that she would discuss the staff capacity to undertake this work with the Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer and that she would revert to Nuala Kelly by the end of the week.

(ii)

Casework Committee

The President gave an oral report on the most recent meeting of the Casework Committee where procedure was adopted so as to expedite case processing during the period where there is a backlog of cases. This arose because of a view within the Committee that applicants should have a negative decision, where applicable, from the Commission as quickly as possible.

It was also agreed by the Committee that where pertinent new information was disclosed in a request for review, the Casework Committee would re-examine

5.8

5.9

6.
6.1

7.
7.1

8.
8.1

9.
9.1

10.
10.1

the case.

(iii)

Interim Review Committee

5.5

Michael Farrell, William Binchy and Tom O'Higgins briefed the meeting on the first meeting of the Review Committee.

The members of the Review Committee were confirmed as the following:

1. William Binchy (Convenor) 2. Michael Farrell

3. Tom O'Higgins

5.6

It was agreed that both the Casework Committee and the Review Committee

would meet so as to discuss procedural questions.

5.7

It was agreed that when Commissioners receive individual complaints an official letter of acknowledgement would issue from the Commission which would indicate who received the initial correspondence and would also indicate that the matter was now being handled by the Senior Caseworker.

(iii)

Research Committee

Item 8 was taken here.

The document "Request to the Plenary for Directions" was adopted subject to minor linguistic amendment.

Reports from Meetings and Conferences

There were no reports.

Proposals to Prohibit Smoking in Places of Detention

It was agreed to defer this matter to the September Plenary Meeting.

Directions from Plenary on Research

Matter already covered under item 5.

Notice of Proposals to Change Standing Orders

Matter already covered under Item 3 & 5.

Follow up to Preliminary Report on Older People in Long Stay Care.

Jane Liddy spoke to her paper, which was previously circulated.

It was agreed that the Advisory Group on the Elderly was not a Sub Committee of the Research Committee but was a separate Sub Group of the

Commission.

Item 12 was taken here.

12.
12.1

Proposal re Non-National Parents of Irish Born Children

Michael Farrell spoke to his paper, which had been previously circulated.

12.2 
It was agreed that Michael Farrell, Jane Liddy and William Binchy would consult in the short term as to a revised document and revert to Plenary.

11.
11.1
11.2

13.
14.
14.1

European Arrest Warrant Bill

The Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer, Liam Herrick, joined the meeting at this stage and spoke to his paper which had been previously circulated.

It was agreed that he would redraft the paper in light of the discussion and copy to Fionnuala Ni Aohiin and Jane Liddy and when cleared by them it could be signed off by the President and sent to the Minister for Justice, Equality and Law Reform.

Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting

(i)

Minister's proposals in relation to the Garda Ombudsman.

AOB

It was agreed that the Report of the United Kingdom Joint Parliamentary Committee on Human Rights in relation to the NIHRC be circulated to all members of the Commission.

The meeting ended at approximately 3.15pm.

